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FAAPI’s NEWSLETTER 13



January, February, March 2007
Dear Friends and Colleagues,

Back to school time once again! We hope you enjoyed your holidays and  are ready to resume  work. May it be as rewarding and  fruitful as you expect! This is how I started this Newsletter and then learnt that a lot of teachers didn’t actually start school because of strikes!  
Anyway the best wishes stand.

The March report shows 3870 visits to our website. Good incentive to keep it going and if possible, more updated. 
FAAPI 2007 is under way. Three members of the Executive Committee, Alicia Nasca de Molineri from Tucumán, Ana Triboli from Salta and yours truly drove there to meet AJPI and the  Organizing Committee members availing ourselves of the geographical proximity.  They announced they expect to have their new website very soon. In that meeting we tentatively agreed on the early bird registration fee for members at $120 and non members at $190 whereas it would be at $150 for members and non members at $220 as from June 16.

The great news is that Michael Byram might be one of the plenary speakers. But all of this will have to be confirmed after our oncoming Annual Ordinary Meeting scheduled for April 28th in Córdoba. Actually we will be having both an ordinary and an extraordinary meetings as the proposal for the position of deputy president/ chairperson calls for an extraordinary one.

IATEFL 2007 Conference will be online. As already announced in our website, IATEFL and the British Council are working together to enable teacher audiences worldwide to participate in this year’s IATEFL Conference via the internet and get a taste of what happens over four exciting days every year.  Registration is free and open to all.

To register visit  when you get to the Moodle site, click on the “Create new account button”. Next, check your email for the confirmation message – and click on the link in the email to complete your registration. You will be taken to a page that asks you if you wish to enroll on the event – click the “Yes” button and you will be inside the event. Please note that the confirmation mail may be filtered by your email program – check your spam or junk email folder.        
March 8th was Woman’s Day, a day marked to remind us of how much has been done against sex discrimination and how many casualties it still brings about. That day’s headlines showed once again how far we are from being able to cope with abuse!
In his editorial in Caras y Caretas, March 2007 issue, its director, Felipe Pigna remarks that  there is no exaggeration in mentioning the hegemonic northern power and its history as an example of savage capitalism. Those who believe the opposite may not have read Borges’ best pages and his Historia Universal de la Infamia and may not remember - or do not want to - why March 8th was set as Woman’s Universal Day. On that fateful March 8th, 1857,  the New York Triangle Shirt Waist  Company female workers who had taken over the factory to request a ten-hour-working day and better working conditions  were burnt alive inside the building on the Company owner’s orders. One hundred and forty-six textile female workers! Since then, the same as May 1st, March 8th has been established as a date to commemorate the inalienable rights of women all over the world.

Woman’s place, traditionally the target of chauvinist jokes, political campaigns and many other declamatory types of discourse, should be central in a society largely made up of members of “the

second sex”- a misnomer derived from the biblical account of  Eve’s  creation in second place and from one of Adan’s ribs. However, should we abide by the more scientific version, our remotest ancestor is an Australopithecine African female whom anthropologists called Lucy for the Beatles celebrated song. Furthermore, woman’s relegation and submission are not and should not be dealt with as just topics in the history of the female gender because they are ever-present even in the most developed societies. 

Women’s double role as bread-winner and housekeeper is rarely, if ever,  recognized, or at its best, considered “natural” outliving all the campaigns and fights of the brave feminists for the sexual division of household chores still holds. Their other motto, “same salary for the same job”, has not become true yet. Nor have the figures of sex abuse decreased. 
Nevertheless, Argentinean  history is rich in female names associated with the struggle for better conditions and more equality, not because of lack of love for their male counterparts, but because they wanted to work side by side with them for a more equitable society. Perhaps the most moving example of relentless effort in this sense is that set by those who fought against dictatorship- first the daughters, then the mothers and later the grandmothers- forced to “circulate” by institutional assassins.   Courageous mothers, who taught our society the fine art of memory which led them to set up HIJOS, the institution gathering missing people’s children who keep on striving to end with impunity and reestablish dignity in our society. 
March also marks the beginning of Autumn which has been unusually benign over the past few years in some senses but that this year came with heavier rainfall flooding important areas  of our country with its inevitable toll on their production and an important number of  evacuees. . 

In the same issue of Caras y Caretas, Fernando Osorio, a psychoanalyst, delves into the process undergone by education in Argentina and defines it as “non-education”, describing it as a phenomenon that has affected and still relentlessly affects current Latin American democracies. The way marked by progressive educational legislation appeared to become diluted under several country governments, particularly in the area. Many of the schools turned into sheer indoctrination centres whose only goal was to impose the kind of obedience that forgoes any kind of autonomous creative thought; mis-educating was their ideological machination. From that approach schooling was thought out as part of an institutional system of control and coercion. Argentineans were mute witnesses of  a system that intended to silence and disable not only  the youth who entered it  but also the adults  responsible for teaching them. This led to  lack of independent critical thinking among teachers, hence in their students. Whether under military or civilian governments it was very complex to question this non-critical instrumental education: opposition to change appeared in the very entrails of schools. Routine, automatic rote-leaning, absence of idea association  were the accepted techniques leading to the murder of the quest for knowledge, the desire and joy of learning. 
Non-education brought about a “psycho-pathological” view of childhood considering  the behaviour of disruptive  children as mental disorder, thus fostering the trivialization of academic knowledge and  curricular content. It also instigated prejudicial and paranoid behaviours among teachers and ended up by producing a conscious degree of mutual hostility and violence  between adults and children.

We are currently undergoing the horrible consequences of non-education. The fragile beginning of democracy was unable to cope with the process. Over the last years some new voices have been heard, voices  that might help slow it  down restoring dignity to citizens. New education laws and increased budgets are necessary resources but not enough. Once again we have the chance to tread the road traced by our great educators and our ancestors, that of freedom. This might enable the discontinuance of the long non educating process that our country was subjected to for so long. 
Fodder for thought, don’t you think?
***
March has always been back-to-school month but somehow this year it  turned into strike month, strikes that  went on into April. 

Then it did happen- the worst nightmare- that of the innocent victim felled down by the sniper! Will it ever end? Shall we ever witness the empathetic negotiation between unions and governments? Or is it  just wishful thinking? Has anyone ever stopped to ponder why this happens so repeatedly? Shall we ever …?

Easter Sunday  provided the framework for reflection within the deep bereavement for the death of   Carlos Fuentealba   in  Neuquén and for the hope  that we can find the way to actually become a community where every issue can be  discussed without holding society to  ransom and without any casualties on any side. But also without the entire society being held to ransom to the

seemingly endless powers of those in office who refuse to listen  to the  grievances they stem from. 
Nobody doubts the validity of the claims but one can’t help wondering whether more creative and less harmful ways of protesting could be found because as we all well know, it is the children in public schools, those who most need the educational continuous process  the ones who are hardest hit by this type of measure.  We are starting to tread that subtly elusive line in a democracy where any group affects the rights of another on claiming their own rights. Sometimes it appears as if the rights of a group outweighed those of the others, doesn’t it? Perhaps we should uphold John Stuart Mills’ (1806-1873)  thesis in his famous book On Liberty  that states citizens should enjoy all possible freedom, provided it does not interfere with the freedom of others. As Mill says: “The liberty of the individual must thus far be limited; he must not make himself a nuisance to other people.” I think Ghandi was the one who said that when citizens claim rights forgoing duties, their country is doomed to disaster. So much wisdom and so difficult to live by! However, the conflict in Salta appears to have finally been “settled down” through a local parents’ appeal to Court on behalf of their children’s rights.

***
MISCELLANEA
 Garrison Keillor – the famous American comedian – sang  this song  in one of his Saturday evening  Prairie Home Companion shows. I hope you enjoy it. Perhaps you might even use it in one of your classes as I did. In fact the attendees helped me interpret the  acronyms.
I met you on the Internet

A chat room called The Hard to Get

A lower case in phonetically spelt

But also sweet with  LOL

Oh, my darling, you’re so fine

Won’t you meet me again on line?

What a virtual world this can be

Then you offered me a JPG

I said I don’t have a picture of me

That’s so like you, you said

And  sent me  your file,

I opened it, I saw your smile

Oh, my darling, my sunshine,

How I wish you would be mine

What a virtual world it would be!

And some day when I lose some weight,

My skin is clear, my teeth are straight,

I’m out of jail  and  back on the  street

Maybe you and I can meet

I don’t care for reality

I want to  seek you at the screen

I’ll make up our own website

Give your neck a little key goodbye

Aye, darling, you’re so fine,

Won’t you come with me on line?

What a wonderful world this will be! ……

   Kindest regards, 
Noma Beatriz Boetsch de Moraga

                                                                                                                                                      FAAPI President
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